Academic Senate Executive Committee Minutes
Monday, February 24, 2014
(Approved)
Call to Order

Senate Chairperson Dan Holland called the meeting to order.
Approval of Executive Committee Minutes of February 10, 2014
Motion XLV-45:  To approve the minutes. The minutes were unanimously approved.
Oral Communication:

From President Flanagan: Personnel Matters –Chief Diversity Officer and Chief Information Officer

President Flanagan: I would like to get some dialogue underway about hiring a Chief Information Officer. I am distributing a draft of the position description. During Founders Day, I talked about the Chief Diversity Officer position. That one is a little more straight forward because we have campus wide taskforce reports going back to 2009 asking for this position. I shared with the diversity council last Monday the first draft of the position description. We are going to talk about it again next Monday and I will enlist as many people as I can from the council for the search process. We would like to launch that initially as a campus search. We can always fall back to the ad in the Chronicle of Higher Education and do a national search if we have to. Our success would be greater if we could find someone within the campus community.
The second position I want you to think about is the possibility of creating a Chief Information Officer. This is not something that we currently have. The person is responsible for strategic direction and day-to-day operational planning for information technology. Andrea Ballinger, who headed up administrative technology left toward the end of last year. Dan Layzell, Vice President for Finance and Planning, left us effective last Friday. So we have a couple of vacancies that might make this the time to do this. I propose to take information technology out of the current portfolio of responsibilities of the Vice President for Finance and Planning and create new responsibilities around information resources and recruit a vice president for information resources. I have asked Gregg Alt, who is serving as Interim Vice President for Finance and Planning, to serve an extended period in that role through the summer of 2015 because I think this is a more pressing need for a number of reasons. 
Our Board of Trustees just approved financing for the LEAPForward project. We need some executive leadership in terms of making sure that the implementation of the new campus information system occurs on a timetable that is reasonable.  I spent a good amount of time talking to faculty about the information resources that they get. There is a palpable feeling that academic needs have played a second fiddle to the administrative needs. I think the needs of the academic enterprise should come first. It is my sense that we are behind the curve in terms of the integration of information technology and the teaching and learning process. One conspicuous example is Reggie Net. It makes it really difficult for faculty to integrate information technology into their pedagogy because it is not a very powerful or easy to use system. The other thing that we need is an internet strategy. For example, we have not come to terms about how we will use information technology in the future to recruit students. Also, we need to figure out ways to be in almost continuous contact with our alumni. We need someone to pose questions like what kinds of devices will our students be bringing to campus four years from now and are we prepared to make use of those devices.
This position will probably cost $250,000 a year in salary because the people with the requisite skills and knowledge are few and far between. There is a non-zero probability that we get this person, we pay for their moving expenses and they go to work for State Farm a year later. The skill set is in strong demand. Before we go forward with this, I would like to hear other people’s perspective and how best you think the Academic Senate can have a dialogue on it.
Senator Fazel: We did talk about our technology needs on the Planning and Finance Committee of the Senate. The major problem is the budget. Aside from the quarter of a million dollar salary, it’s going to cost a lot to make all these changes.

President Flanagan: I think we can afford it given the fact that we are taking a good sized chunk out of the portfolio of an existing vice president and we do have a vacancy in the head of administrative technology. I am as worried as anyone that we continue to add more administrative positions than we do teaching positions.

Senator Fazel: I am definitely in favor of the new position.

Senator Kalter: On the administrative technology side and perhaps on the academic technologies, there has been in the last year or two an attempt to consolidate. Why a vice president? What does that mean to add someone at that level? Does it complicate the organizational structure?
President Flanagan: It is not absolutely essential that the vice president title be associated with it. My sense is that if you attach the vice presidential title to it, you will get more experience.

Senator Stewart: It sounds like you are not adding another vice president, but he is stepping into the finance and planning role.

President Flanagan: At some point as a campus, we will have to decide if we are going to replace Dan Layzell. If we go this route, it would be the portfolio of Dan Layzell’s responsibilities, but without information technology. Someone else would be in charge of information resources. We are still going to be building buildings, but it will be a slightly more tailored role. In every sense of the word, it would be another vice president.

Senator Hoelscher: I am very supportive of the idea and I think the timing is perfect. Are we looking at consolidating everything into that—all the separate colleges would be one system?
President Flanagan: There’s a chief development officer in every college and all report to the Vice President for University Advancement, but they are housed and work on behalf of those colleges. I would envision the same thing for this position.

Senator Kalter: One of the things that worries me is transparency. Are we going to have the same thing with LEAPForward as with Reggie Net? One of the tasks, whether it’s in the job description or not, is making sure that the decisions as we go forward are transparent. When they gather the information, people can see what they gathered, who they gathered it from. Getting back to the issue of process, I am wondering how we should…
President Flanagan: I would like some suggestions on that about how best we can have a dialogue with the academic side of the house.

Senator Holland: Consultation as to whether to do it or not, definitely the deans’ council, chairs’ council and something we can discuss in the Senate. It would probably be best to propose to do it and have a discussion about it and the Senate could endorse or not endorse the idea.

Senator Kalter: I am wondering about individual departments.

Senator Holland: There are certain departments that are very computer intensive. Once the person is here, he is going to have to understand that it is going to be very difficult to bring everyone in line. If through the deans’ and chairs’ councils, it can be taken to the departments, the actual concerns can be brought to the senators for discussion.
Senator Kalter: The deans and chairs need to go not only to the academic departments, but all of their units.

President Flanagan: Thank you for your willingness to engage in this discussion. On the Chief Diversity Officer, I will be back after the council has had a chance to look at the position description.
Financial Exigency

Senator Stewart: Martha Horst asked about the status of the board’s definition of financial exigency.

President Flanagan: It went to their November retreat and it has fallen off the radar screen. Thank you for reminding me of that. I need to get in touch with the legal counsel for the Board of Trustees because she was the person advising the board about the rewrite of their bylaws.
Distributed Communication:
02.24.14.01
From Ed Stewart/Academic Affairs Committee: Library Committee Blue Book Description – Revised 
Senator Stewart:  The Library Committee has practically rewritten the Blue Book description to make it more reflect what it is they are doing and talk a little more about collaboration and communication with the entire campus. We also added that the Library Committee will submit a brief written report annually to the Academic Affairs Committee on the progress toward and changes in relevant functions of the committee.
Senator Fazel: The chair is elected from the members. Did you consider that the chair could be the ex-officio, faculty or student? My recommendation would be that it be a faculty member.
Senator Stewart: That sounds like a good idea.

Senator Kalter: Who is the Executive Secretary?
Senator Stewart: The Associate Dean of the Library.

Senator Kalter: Some of the changes on this copy are not part of the other version. Dane Ward did change that on one copy.

Senator Holland: Is the dean ex-officio non-voting or is the dean voting?

Senator Kalter: The clean copy has ex-officio non-voting as the associate dean, but ex-officio only as the dean of Milner Library.

Senator Holland: You have five faculty and five students and you could have an even number of votes.

Senator Stewart: You need a tie breaker.

Senator Holland: So perhaps making the dean voting is worthwhile.

Senator Fazel: If the dean doesn’t vote, I would recommend six faculty and five students.

Senator Stewart: I will email Dane Ward tomorrow.

Proposed Agenda for the Academic Senate on March 5, 2014: 

Academic Senate Meeting Agenda

Wednesday, March 5, 2014
7:00 P.M.

OLD MAIN ROOM, BONE STUDENT CENTER
Call to Order

Roll Call

Approval of Minutes of February 19, 2014
Chairperson's Remarks

Student Body President's Remarks

Administrators' Remarks

· President Tim Flanagan
· Provost Sheri Everts

· Vice President of Student Affairs Larry Dietz

· Vice President of Finance and Planning Greg Alt
Committee Reports:  

Academic Affairs Committee: Senator Stewart
Administrative Affairs and Budget Committee: Senator Smudde
Faculty Affairs Committee: Senator Horst
Planning and Finance Committee: Senator Rich
Rules Committee: Senator Bushell
Information Item:

02.24.14.01
Library Committee Blue Book Description – Revised (Academic Affairs Committee)

Communications
Adjournment
Motion XLV-46:  By Senator Fazel, seconded by Senator Kalter, to approve the agenda. The motion was unanimously approved.
Reading Tutoring

Senator Kalter: We have had a discussion in my department about reading tutoring and the undergrad director talked to the Director of the Visor Center about the need for not just having writing and math there, but reading. I teach the Gen Ed middle core courses and probably 25% of my students need more assistance than I can give in unpacking non-fiction articles. They started to set something up at the Visor Center, but then ran out of budget. Do we have the money for one or two reading-focused tutors? Some students really need assistance in figuring out the main points, who are they talking to, and that kind of stuff. Do you know?
Provost Everts: I don’t know, but I know that everyone spends their budget. I can look into whether or not they have any leeway in regard to reading comprehension.

Senator Kalter: We do need it now, but for the future, perhaps we can reallocate a little bit.

Provost Everts: I will look into it.
Adjournment
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